
 
 

                                       
 

   Beaufort County 
Solid Waste and Recycling Board 

                          Meeting Agenda January 27, 2011 
 

Location: Beaufort Industrial Village, BIV 2, 
Beaufort, SC  29906 

2:00 P.M. 
 

• Call to Order: Mr. Dietz 
• Approve meeting Agenda 
• Approval of the Minutes from previous meeting:  

November 18, 2010 
 

• Introductions 
  

• Public Comment 
 

• Reports: 
• Solid Waste & Recycling Division Monthly Reports; December 2010 

November 2010  
• Litter Officers’ Report 
• Recycling Coordinators’ Report 
• 2good2waste.org Report 

 
• Unfinished Business: 

• Daufuskie Island Convenience Center Design/Build – no update 
• Document Shredding Initiative-Presentation of WSAV proposal 
• Transfer Station Fatal Flaw Analysis-Site Analysis Continues 
• Tire/Baler Building Design/Build Project – Work in Progress 
• Scrap Metal & White Goods RFP-Issue scheduled for Feb 2, 2011 
• Solid Waste & Recycling Board Meeting Schedule 
• Convenience Center Operating Schedule 

 
• New Business: 

• Review of Solid Waste Management Plan 
• Development of Goals and Objectives 

 
• Public Comment 

 
• Next Meeting 
 
• Adjournment 
  



 
 

 
Beaufort County Solid Waste and Recycling Board Meeting 

Thursday, November 18, 2010, 2:00 pm 
BIV – 2 Conference Room 

Attendees:      Absentees:  
Earl Dietz, Chairman & District 8 Representative  Leroy Norris, District 5 Representative 
Gordon Bowers, V, Chairman & District 7 Representative Gary Dukes, MCAS Liaison   
David R. Uehling, District 6, Representative   Rob McFee, Director of E&I 
George Potts, District 9 Representative   Eddie Bellamy, Public Works Director 
Walter Becker, District 3 Representative (Ex-Officio)  Billie Lindsay, Planning 
Brad Woods, MCRD Liaison    Carol Murphy, Recycling Coordinator  
Leland McCormack, DHEC Liaison   VACANT, District 1 Representative (Ex-Officio) 
James Minor, Solid Waste Manager    VACANT, District 2 Representative (Ex-Officio) 
Beth Lewis, Information Coord/Analyst   VACANT, District 4 Representative (Ex-Officio)  

     Alice Derian, Town of Hilton Head Island (Ex-Officio) 
       John Miller, Supt. Solid Waste & Recycling   
       Sgt Carl Barr / Cpl. Richard Black, Litter Officer 
              
County Council:  
Paul Sommerville, District 7 Representative County Council      
Guests:  
Adam Bryson 

• Call to Order: Chairman Dietz called the meeting to order at 2:00 pm 
 

• Minutes: Motion was made by Mr. Bowers and seconded by Mr. Potts that the October minutes be approved as written. 
 

• Monthly Reports 
o Mr. Minor reviewed the monthly reports for October 2010.   
o Total Convenience Center Traffic for October 2010 was at 144,904. 
o The Credit from Waste Management recycling proceeds this month was $10,983 or $62,826 year to date.  
o Total recycling proceeds for the year are $90,681. 
o Budget for hauling is at 28% and disposal at 28% with 33% of the fiscal year already passed.  Recycling is at 

21%, last year at 35%. 
o Recycling by district has 199.20 tons on route, 312.66 at centers, 12.38 at Commercial and 75.10 in news print 

totaling 586.96 tons for the month. 
 

• Litter Officers’ Reports 
o Mr. Minor presented The Litter Officers report on another illegal dump of the month. Six mobile homes were 

being illegally stored on an out of state landowner’s property on Cuthbert Farm Road.  While Codes Enforcement 
and Litter Control investigating they found another large dump site of garbage, abandoned vehicles, and other 
debris. Mr. Minor suggested working with GIS to map all of the “Illegal Dumps of the Month” to show that no 
place in Beaufort County is immune from illegal dumping. 

 
• Coordinators’ Report  

o The Electronics and Shredding event was held October 30, 2010 at both locations. Mr. Minor reported that 
Bluffton saw 225 vehicles and Shanklin saw 150 vehicles come to the event. An estimated 20,000lbs of 
electronics and 15,000lbs of shredded material were recycled from both events.  

o America Recycles Day was November 15, 2010.  Information about America Recycles Day was handed out at 
the October 30th Electronics Event. County Council supported with a proclamation, Solid Waste staff wore “I 
Recycle” buttons to promote recycling, and Ms. Murphy shared promotional items with Beaufort Memorial 
Hospital’s Green Team.   

o Office Recycling Program is in progress. Announced the new recycling van is on the road and currently 
collecting several county buildings. 

 
• 2Good2Waste  

o Ms Lewis went over current advertising projects for the website. These included creating banners for events, 
sending a thank you email to current members, posters for County Convenience Centers, promotion of 
Recyclopedia, and monthly news & info for members.  

 



 
 

• Unfinished Business 
o Daufuskie Island Convenience Center  

• This project continues to be on hold at the current time.   
o Shredding Initiative 

• In conjunction with the shredding initiative Mr. Minor & Ms. Murphy received a proposal from WSAV 
TV staff with an advertising and promotion plan in conjunction with their sponsorship or a shredding 
program throughout the county.  They are the sponsor for shredding events held at local Goodwill 
stores. Mr. Minor has begun the staff’s process for approval.  

 
o  Recycling & Transfer Station (RTF) Fatal Flaw Analysis:   

• Mr. Minor is happy to announce there has been progress and a potential site has been identified. Staff is  
       currently gathering data and forwarding to RW Beck. There is now the possibility that within three 
       months there could be a finalized report regarding the site. If there is a fatal flaw RW Beck will stop the 
       analysis.   

 
o Tire Baler Building 

• Mr. Minor stated that site construction had begun but no actual construction of the building was taking 
place at this point. The contractor is currently putting in a fire hydrant then hopes to move forward with 
building construction. 
 

o Scrap Metal and White Goods RFP Process 
•  Mr. Minor reported he was attending a conference call with the consultants that are working on this 

RFP. Hope to have the RFP out for proposals within the first two weeks of January.  
 

• New Business 
o Solid Waste & Recycling Board Meeting Schedule 

• Mr. Minor asked the board if they desired changing the board meeting schedule. Proposed that it could 
be every other month, starting with a meeting in January. Mr. Becker expressed concern over the Town 
of Hilton Head not being able to vote and other municipalities not actively being involved with the 
Board. Jim suggested staff speak with Ms. Sue Rainey about assisting the board with requests for 
representation from municipalities.  

o Convenience Center Operating Hours 
• Mr. Uehling briefed the board about two things he noticed while visiting the Shanklin Convenience 

Center one Sunday morning. The first was the low level of traffic at the Shanklin Convenience Center 
and the second was two county attendants working with this level of traffic. Mr. Uehling stated that  
with current economic conditions that the County could save money by closing on Sundays. Mr. 
Uehling made a motion that the Board recommend to County Council to close Convenience Centers on 
Sunday and the motion was seconded for discussion by Mr. Potts. Mr. Minor then showed a chart of 
additional costs for Sunday disposal. After discussion among the board, the motion was voted on and 
resulted in a tie with tow for and two against. The Chairman requested that Mr. Minor and staff  provide 
the Board with more detailed information such as personnel costs and hourly and daily traffic numbers 
at all convenience centers at the next meeting.  The issue will be placed on the agenda for the next 
meeting. 

 
• The Meeting ended at 3:35 pm.  The next meeting will be held January 27, 2011, 2:00 pm in the BIV 2 meeting room.     

 
 

 
Cc: Mr. Gary T. Kubic, County Administrator 
 Miss Suzanne Rainey, Clerk to Council 

 J. Robert McFee, PE, Division Director, Engineering and Infrastructure    
 Eddie Bellamy, PW Director 
 






























